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PLAGUE CAN

Animals infected with plague have
been found in Sandia Heights. In early
June the Elena Gallegos Picnic Area was
closed to the public when a dead rabbit
was found to have died from the plague.
Morerecently, one rock squirrel on Eagle
Nest Drive, a second rock squirrel on
Eagle Ridge Drive, a third in Elena

Gallegos area and, at last report, one
domestic cat on Sandia Heights Drive all
have been tested plague positive.
Plague season is commonly May
through September, when rodents (and
people!) are active outdoors. Animals of
concern include rock squirrels, chip-
munks, woodrats, prairie dogs, gophers,

SHHA ANNUAL MEETING

The 1993 Annual Members’ Meet-
ing was held on June 5 at the County’s
District #5 Fire Station with thirty-five
members present. Committee Chairs
gave brief reports on the past year’s ac-
tivities, and the 1992-93 Annual Report
(see insert) was distributed to attendees.

Election of four new directors and
five reelected directors to serve three-
year terms on the Sandia Heights
Homeowners Association Board con-
cluded the meeting. A list of the 1993-94
Board of Directors and their areas of
responsibility appear on page 7.

The Spring Fling, immediately fol-
lowing the Annnal Meeting, was once
again a big success with over 250 people
attending. A new 1993 edition of the
SHHA T-shirt was introduced and well
accepted, judging by the many that were
sold. The shirts feature a hummingbird
in the foreground with the Sandia Moun-
tains and blooming cactus in the back-
ground. The shirts may be ordered
through the SHHA office for $8.50 by
calling 899-8611.

New Board of Director officers were
elected at the June 9 Board Meeting.

Bob Chenhall - Treasurer, Christie Kawal - Secretary, Lou Mande - President.
Ed Whitten - Vice President not pictured.

BE AVOIDED

mice, wild rabbits, and domestic dogs and
cats. Plague is a naturally occurring, flea
transmitted disease of rodents.and rab-
bits caused by bacteria. Infected rodents
usually die, leaving plaguc- infected fleas
which then find new rodent or human
hosts. Humans can contract plague in
three ways: from the bite of a plague-
infected flea, by handling plague-infected
sick or dead animals, or by inhaling in-
fected droplets from a pneumonic pa-
tient. %f/},\i
Symptoms of {/7z 3
plague include feel- R
ing sick all over,
headache, chills, 2" .
high fever, and pain ™
and swelling in the — “n? Al
lymph nodes of the S\ Fraipives
groin, armpit or neck
area. Some or all of these symptoms may
be present in the three different human
forms of this disease: bubonic, septicemic,
and pneumonic.

Here are some preventive measures
to help guard against plague. Reduce the
number of rodents by proper storage and
disposal of food and garbage. Avoid flea
bites by using insecticides and repelients.
Avoid handling dead or sick rodents.
Don’t let pets roam. Dust dogs and cats
with flea powder. (A dusting of insecti-
cide to rodent burrows was conducted by
the City of Albuguerque and Bernalillo
County Environmental Health Depart-
ment throughout most of the North Sandia
Heights area.)

Manager of the Environmental Ser-
vices Division of the Albuquerque Envi-
ronmental Health Department, Curt
Montman, says that while the Division
has tested many dead animals that proved
not to be plaguc-infected, precautions
still should be taken. If a dead animal is

Continued on page 2
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“WANTED” - NEIGHBORHOOD WATCH

We all want to preserve Sandia Heights as a safe and secure
place to live. With the increase in crime throughout the nation
and in the Albuquerque area, it becomes very important to
critically evaluate our security. If nothing is done, the situation
could get completely out of control.

A good crime prevention system, such as the “Neighbor-
hood Watch” program, can be very effective, with little indi-
vidual effort. The “Neighborhood Watch” provides another
level of security and is intended to complement other services,
such as Sandia Heights Security Patrol and the Sheriff’s Office,
and not replace any of their responsibilities.

Most incidents occur between 10 am and 3 pm, usually
through a front door or an open garage door. To help prevent
these incidents, natural groupings of SH residents can form
“Neighborhood Watches.” These groups can be organized by
arca, by street(s), by courts, ctc. Hopefully these natural
neighborhood groups will surface and take the initiative to
formally organize “Neighborhood Watches.”

Many very simple things can be done! Get to know your
neighbors, know when they are away or on vacation, or when
somethingjust does not look right. Be onthe alert for suspicious
people. Look for things that do not appear normal and notify
your Sandia Heights Security Patrol or the Sheriff’s Office.

Tolearn howto organize a “Neighborhood Watch” in your
arca of Sandia Heights, contact your District Representative or
Ted Griego of the Bernalillo County Sheriff’s Department
{768-4332) for more informa-tion Remember--keepyour doors
and windows locked when you are away!

--Dick Stumph, Communications Chair

SHHA COMMUNITY COFFEES

Meet your new neighbors and get reacquainted with your
established neighbor-friends at the monthly community coffees.
Mark your calendar and notify your hostess if you plan to attend
so that she can plan accordingly. Call Barbara Bensonhaver
(298-5770) or Janey Brink (291-8910) if you would like to host
a coffee or if you need a ride. Everyone is welcome!

The SHHA Board of Directors is looking for a sociable
person to coordinate the community coffees. This is an
important service and an opportunity for newcomers to get
acquainted with their fellow Sandia Heights residents. 1f you
would like more information, call the SHHA office (899-8611).

Wednesday, August 18, 1993 - 10 a.m. to 12 noon
at the home of Carol Treat, 301 Spring Creek Place
296-8124

Wednesday September 15, 1993 - 10 a.m. to 12 noon
at the home of Ellen Cox, 516 Black Bear Loop
299-3115

Wednesday, October 13,1993 - 10a.m. to 12 noon
at the home of Diane Schuyler, 9102 Lynx Loop
299-6347

Special thanks to Pat Falconer, Bobi Chenhall and Frayda
Oston who hosted our May, June and July coffees.
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DISPLAY ADS:  1/4 page - one issue
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Non-commercial ads for residents (baby sitting, house sitting, ic.)
FREE to members of the Sandia Heights Homeowners Asseciation.

Two (consecutive) 1ssues
Four (consecutive) issues

/2 page back cover - one issue

$30.00
$55.00
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The Sandia Heights Annual Holi-
day Bazaar will be held on Sunday,
October 17 at Sandia Heights Academy
from 11 a.m. to 4 p.m.

The first organizational meeting
will be held at the home of Barbara
Benscnhaver on September 1 af 7:30
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1l other artisans in Sandia Heights
who have an interest. Also, anvone
interested in helping at this event is
cncouraged to attend the meeting,
Once again, we will have a bake
sale, which was a great addition to the

event last year.

We are looking for another suc-
by " M VCG.E‘Q

eadline
for the
November G

The deadline for submitting information
for the November issue of The GRIT is
Friday, October 15, 1993. Please submit ali
materials to Lee Miner, 7213 Carson Trail
NW, Albuguergue, NM 87120, 899-8611.
Advertisers should note that ad space is lim
ited and is reserved on a first come, firs
served basis. Payment must accompany a
spac
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b our new
sizes call Lee Miz
23, 1993,

Reminder--There will be no refuse col-
lection on Monday, September 6, 1993, La-
bor Day. Refuse will be collected the follow-
ing day, Tuesday, September 7.
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FROM THE COMMUNITY SERVICES CHAIR

This year’s Spring Fling was a great success. Approxi-
mately 250 people enjoyed an afternoon of food, games and
socializing. The egg toss was especially enjoyed by both parents
and children.

Special thanks go to Lucy Russell, Christie Kawal, Dee
Jelso, Rod Stewart, Mary Beth Parsons, Dwight Parsons, Mary
Colton, Dick Stumph, Anne Yegge, Ed Whitten, Louise Byrd,
Blake Etheridge and Lee Miner for all their help setting up,
organizing, cleaning up, etc. Our cooks, Kip Nicely, Robin
Otten and Don Kawal did an especially wonderful job. We had
support from many businesses in our community. Thanks go
out to County Line Restaurant, Qutpost Ice Arena, The Tram,
Sandia Shadows, Page One, Great Harvest Bread and Sandia
Heights Academy. Please patronize our friends.

Nowil’s time to start organizing the Holiday Bazaar. Tt will
be held on Sunday, October 17 at Sandia Heights Academy. An
organizational meeting will be held at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday,
September 1 for all persons interested in participating or
helping. It will be at the home of Barbara Bensonhaver, 9110
Lypx Loop.

The neighborhood coffees are a great way to meet your
neighbors throughout Sandia Heights. Mark your calendars
and don’t forget to go! If anyone is interested in organizing
dates or having a coffee, please callme at 298-5770, Janey Brink
at 291-8910 or Lee Miner at 899-8611.

--Barbara A. Bensonhaver

TWO FOR THE PRICE OF ONE!

Elizabeth "Liz" Crain, CRS, GRI
Broker Associate
299-1509
Your neighbor, REALTOR, and original
owner of the "old Homestead Place”
since 1965, 24 Sandia Heights Drive

Georgia Vredenburgh, CRS, GRI
Broker Associate
275-5992
Albuquerque Board of REALTORS
Salesperson of the Year ~ 1992
Multi-Million Dollar Producer

Both are Charter Members and Past Presidents of New Mexico
CERTIFIED RESIDENTIAL SPECIALISTS

Call GEORGIA or LiZ
for
TWO CARING, KNOWLEDGEABLE, and
EXPERIENCED REALTORS!

SCHIFFER & ASSOCIATES
292-8400

TELEPHONE NUMBER CHANGES

Most Sandia Heights residents are concerned, and in many
cases upset, about the inconvenience and, for some, the expense
the changing of telephone numbers will cause. The SHHA
office and Board members have received numerous phone calls
on this topic.

As aresult, the Sandia Heights Homeowners Association
asked U S WEST executives to address the Board of Directors
onthe telephone number changes that are slated for December
3, 1993. Jon Shumard, General Manager of New Mexico
Network, presented the service changes and answered ques-
tions from those present. John Aragon, Ben Romero and Sam
Martin of U § WEST also added their expertise and ficlded
questions.

Because of rapid growth and demand for telephone ser-
vices in the Sandia Heights area, U § WEST is making major
changes in the way our telephone service is provided. Shumard
stated that our service is presently provided from the switching
center located at Eubank and Menaul Boulevards and that it is
rapidly approaching full capacity. The cable from there to
Sandia Heights homes is longer than the optimum preferred
distance for quality transmission. The need can be met by
changing the service to the switching center located at Wyoming
and Paseo Del Norte. Sandia Heights telephone service also
will be provided through a shorter length of fiber optic cable
with greater reliability and the capacity to provide new services
that require high transmission volumes.

Mr. Shumard apologized for the inconveniences residents
will experience, and assured us that U.S WEST will work with
residents to minimize the difficulties that may occur during this
transition. Changes in directory records will be made at no cost
to you. U S West will extend the time that callers receive a
recorded message informing them of your new number if you
call and request it, and you may choose your phone number if
that number is still available.

For these services you may contact Mary Lou Charlie,
Service Representative, on 765-6737.

CHANGES DELAY SHHA DIRECTORY

The Sandia Heights Residents’ Directory will be published
in January 1994 to reflect the telephone number changes. Our
directory is usually published in August. However, in this case
it would be of little or no value to publish numbers that will be
obsolete in three or four months.

Take advantage of Directory advertising and of the oppor-
tunity to place your Company’s name and services before some
1100 Sandia Heights residents for an entire year. Advertising
space in the directory is offered to help defray publishing and
mailing costs. For information on advertising sizes and rates
contact Lee Miner at 899-8611,







Page 7

Sandia Heights Security Report

Doyour partto preserve and maintain Sandia Heights
as a safe and secure place to live by subscribing to the
Sandia Heights Security Patrol. Call the Sandia Peak
Tram Co. (296-9585) for information on security services
and subscription rates.

Security Tips:

When leaving for a vacation, please leave your alarm
reset code or an extra alarm key with a neighbor or a
relative that the alarm company can reach. We have many
alarms that do not reset, and when they go off for hours at
a time, neighbors become angry.

Residents need to call the Sheriff’s Department for
complaints about speeders and stop sign runners. The
security patrol has no authority to stop or warn offenders.

Sandia Heights Security Patrol Responses
Jan.-Jun., 1993
Type of Call #

N 5 12 TR .
MOtOTISE ASSISE w.oveocenireenirenieerenenaens
Breaking & Entering (B & E)*.......
Attempted B & E* ...oooerivieee e
Construction Site Burglary**
Suspicious Vehicle
Suspicious Person
Barking Dog
Lost Pet

SBAKE .ot
Family DiSpute ....coccceveeveecerrsrerinsecreserssee oo
Neighbor DASPute ..o 2
Loud/Disruptive Party ...oeecrveeeveceerecenn. 15
Motorcycle NUISANCE ...ovvvcenrrrrrrrrvencreieneiennnees 7
Fire Works Complaint ............o.cooooveveeeveeeerereenan. 5
Vandalism (General) ..o, 27
Mailbox Vandalism ..o 17
Speeding Vehicle ..., 9
Unusual Special REQUESE c.c..crvirnievrieniriennianns 95

Salesman Problems

Car ACCIAENL c.vvverveeee e e renens
FIC trvecrniererere s

RESCUE o eereas

Utility Company Assist

CONSITUCHON SIEES vrvneeecereerereeeereerreseeeseseerereeens 1
Vacant Houses (For Sale, £€.) viveeirovreeirieennee, 1
Specials (Extra Patrol/Observation) ................. 67
Homeowners on Vacation .........oeveeeeveerrnennn. 868
TOTAL CALLS .o 1,826

* Recorded by APD Crime Analysis Unit as “Burglary.”
** Recorded by APD Crime Analysis Unit as “Larceny.”

1993-94 SHHA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Louis Mande

Ed Whitien

Christie Kawal
Robert Chenhall

Pete Alexander

Barbara Bensonhaver
Janey Brink

Judy Christopher

Scott Collins

Mary Colton
Ben Feallock
Dave Hursig
Dee Jelso

Bob Kemble

Norman Mayer

Jim Nachbar

Robin Dozier Otten
Toni Seidel

Dick Stumph

Tom Wray
Anne Yegge

Charlotte Zerof

President

Vice President/Parks &
Recreation Chair

Secretary/Community services
Treasurer

Recycling Chair /Parks and
Recreation Committee/

Communications

Community Services Chair/Deer
District Representative

Architectural Review /Recycling/
Eagle District Representative

Sandia District Representative

Architectural Review /Juniper
District Representative

Tramway Improvement Chair
Hawk District Representative
Architéctural Review Committee
Community Services/Bear District
Representative

New Development Chair/

Government Liaison

Government Liaison/Quail
District Representative

Covenant Support Chair

Government Liaison Co-Chair/
Legal Advisor

Arcliitectural Review/
New Development

Communications Chair/
Architectural Review/
Covenant Support

Government Liaison Co-Chair/
Pinon District Representative

Government Liaison/Covenant
Support

Government Liaison/
Communications
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1992-1993 ANNUAL REPORT

LEGAL ISSUES

Robin Dozier Otten, ‘92-'93, Director and Legal Advisor

During the last year, Sandia Heights
Homeowners Association has been for-
tunate to be faced with few legal prob-
lems. We are currently involved in no
lawsuits, so our legal expenses have been
very low.

A number of residents of Unit 9
appeared before the Bernalillo County
Zoning Officerto object to the location of
a day care center in their portion of our
neighborhood. The officer allowed the
property to be used as requested by the
owner, but only for one year and only
after several stipulations sought by the

neighbors. The center may serve only six
children, no signs may be displayed and
parking on the street is prohibited. The
neighbors decided not to appeal the deci-
sion and to try to work with the owner to
minimize the impact on the residential
atmosphere of the area.

" The SHHA Board appointed a task
force which met several times during the
year and made recommendations to the
board regarding the scope of the
Association’s mission. Architectural re-
view and covenant enforcement were
among the functions the task force re-

viewed, The board decided to continne to
perform architecturalreview duties as we
have in the past for the 24 units which
have been transferred by the Sandia Peak
Tram Company to the Association’s ju-
risdiction. 'We will also enforce cov-
enants throughout Sandia Heights when-
ever we become aware that a violation
has occurred. The procedures in the arca
of covenant enforcement are similar to
those of previous years: letters from the
Association which are unheeded are fol-
lowed by a letter from the Association’s
attorney and legal action if necessary.

GOVERNMENT LIAISON COMMITTEE
Senator Tom Wray, Norm Mayer, Robin Dozier Otten

During the past year your Govern-
ment Liaison Committee was frequently
involved at varying levels in city, county,
and state government. We will highlight
some of our activity in this brief report.

We were involved, and remain so
today, in continuing the prohibition of
heavy commercialtruck traffic over Tram-
way Boulevard. Commercial trucking
interests in New Mexico have sought for
some time now to remove this prohibi-
tion to allow Tramway to become, in
effect, a heavy truck trafficbypass from I-
40 to 1-25, via Tramway and Paseo del
MNorte. Thus far, working with elected
officials at city, county, and state levels,
we have prevailed in maintaining this
prohibition. However, we expect this
issue to continue to require our vigilance.

We have been working with County
Commissioner Barbara Steward and of-
ficials from Albuquerque Metropolitan
Arroyo Flood Control Authority
(AMAFCA), US Forest Service, US
Geological Survey, County Public Works,
and the North Albuguerque Acres
Homeowners’ Association, among oth-
ers, to assist in the development of a
jointly-funded drainage and transporta-
tion plan for portions of North Albuquer-
que Acres and the area east of Sandia

Heights North and South, The Federal
Emergency Management Agency, under
the proposal, would jointly fund the revi-
sion of floodplain maps, with AMAFCA.
Mauch of the flooding in the far northeast
heights of the county originates from
native arroyos and man-made drainage
structures east of our community. To
effectively plan mitigation of a future
disastrons flood originating in the foot-
hills, it is imperative the existing topo-
graphical floodplain maps be revised.
Your Association will continue to accord
this issue top priority.

Your Committee was also very in-
volved in the development of new regula-
tions concerning the county’s move from
a volunteer to full-time paid fire depart-
ment. Many sessions were held among
former County Commissioner Patricia
“Pat” Cassidy, Fire Chief Jerry Lambert,
County Manager Juan Vigil, County At-
torney Tito Chavez, and members of our
District 5 volunteer group., We provided
numerous rule change recommendations
tothe county fire department and, through
a series of negotiations, were successful
athaving themincorporated intothe final
rules and ordinance. The Association
will continue to involve itself in what is an
apparent transition by the county away
from the volunteer fire departmentin our

community, that has served us so well for
$O many years.

Another developing issue before the
Association is the County’s groundwater
protection regulation and its effect on
septic tanks on Sandia Heights proper-
ties. We will continue to monitor and try
to influence the promulgation of rules
under this new county law, to protect
homeowners’ rights in our community.

We were also quite involved in the
successful passage by the County Com-
mission of the Parkland Dedication and
Development Ordinance (#TCZ-91-1).
This provides a mechanism for setting
aside parkland for public use or, in the
alternative, provide a fee assessment to
the land developer for subsequent pur-
chase of parkland. The absence of such
a law, among other things, is one reason
there is no county-dedicated and main-
tained park in the unincorporated North-
east Heights, including Sandia Heights.

As our community continues to be
subjugated to the collateral effects of
growth and increasing densities proxi-
mate to Sandia Heights, the need for the
Association to be directly involved in the
formation of public policy, rule, and law,
will only increase. Your Association is
aware of this need and, as always, invites
your input and participation.
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PARKS & RECREATION

Ed E. Whitten, '82-'33, Director and Committee Chair

A significant amount of visibility/
awareness was created by last spring’s
park survey and many inquiries on mul-
tiple subjects have been received this
year. Activity has correspondingly been
higher this year, but the parkisstill slightly
underutilized. This year started out very
much like last year with a water leak.
However, we were luckier this time with
repair cost under $200 and water loss
relatively low. Heavy rains in July al-
lowed us to turn the water offlong enough
to offset the cost. Costs this year have
been controlled quite well by manually
shutting off the water during wet weather
and by terminating the maintenance con-
tract in early Fall after the growing sea-
son. This, combined with the water sav-
ings and other austere measures, has
allowed us to reduce the annual budget by
approximately $4,000.

Some minor equipment maintenance
was conducted throughout the year. A
much needed new basketball goal, do-

nated by Floyd Williams, was installed
late last summer. The removed goal was
recently rewelded, painted and installed
on the other end of the court last month.

The SHHA bulletin board that had
beenlocated at the Outpost Ice Arena for
several years has recently been relocated
to the park. This board is being refur-
bished and will be used for park notices,
reservations, ball practice schedules, and
other community information. Our
thanks to Sherry Lombana for her assis-
tance.

It is unfortunate that all news from
the park cannot be good. In September
our parkssuffered significant graffiti dam-
age. Many volunteers worked very hard
to clean up the damage. Most of the more
visible graffiti was eliminated, but some
still remains on the orange slide. The
Tram Company was quite helpful on this
effort andinstalled a chain andlock to the
entrance of the park. This barrier is up
from 10 pm until 8 am and has been a big

help to park security. In addition the
SHHA has signed up for the Security
Service at the park. This system seems to
be working well.

Other activities by the Parks and
Recreation Committee included our an-
nual Christmas LightsContest. Thisyear’s
activity was led by Sue Jourdan. Partici-
pation was lower this year, partially due
to the timing of the Grit and partially due
to the very cold weather in December.
Despite the low participation we gave out
$260 worth of prizes.

Another activity of the committee
this year was the publication of an inte-
grated trail and neighborhood map.
Thanks to Kenn Comer and the support
of the Forest Service we were able to
provide a nice trail map insert for the
February Grit. In addition to the pub-
lished trail map, two trail work parties
were organized. Although the participa-
tion was disappointing, some much
needed maintenance was performed.

A Grit Task Force was appointed by
SHHA President LouMande to evaluate
the demand for advertising space and the
current costs of publication of the quar-
terlynewsletter. Directors comprising the
task force were Chair Robin Otten, Janey
Brink, Dick Stumph, Publisher Harry
Cricl, and SHHA Executive Assistant
Lee Miner.

The task force met in March and
April. Quotations of printing and pub-
lishing costs for two different formats
from four companies were gathered for
comparison purposes. It was recom-
mended that either the present magazine
format be increased from 16 to 20 pages,
or that a 6-8 page tabloid format be
introduced. The tabloid format will save

COMMUNICATIONS

approximately $1000 a year to publish,
while the increase in pages of the original
format would cost an additional $500 a
year. The Board of Directors voted to
publish the tabloid format, beginning with
the November issue of the Grit.

It was further recommended that
advertising rates be increased as follows:

BUSINESS CARD SIZE
Two consecutive issues
Four consecutive issues

$30.00
$55.00

DISPLAY ADS (one issue)

1/4 Page - $45.00
1/2 Page - $85.00
Full Page - $155.00

1/2 Page Back Cover - $155.00

The Board approved the rate in-
crease cffective with the August issue.

The annual Sandia Heights Resi-
dence Directory is usually published in
August or September of each year, how-
ever, the telephone number changes be-
ing made by US WEST are slated for an
effective date of December3 andit seems
logical to delay the printing of the 1993-
1994 Directoryuntil January. This willbe
discussed at the June Board meeting.

Other communication services pro-
vided to new residents and prospective
members continue in the form of new
residence packets and“welcome” letters,
The line of communicationis always open
and calls are welcome at the SHHA of-
fice, 899-8611.

COVENANT SUPPORT COMMITTEE

During the 1992-1993 year, as a re-
sult of the Sandia Peak Tram Company’s
decision to stop doing covenant inspec-
tionin Sandia heights, the Covenant Sup-
port Committee changed its method of
operation at the recommendation of the
SHHA Planning Task Force. These rec-
ommendations were based on the under-
standing that the covenants represent a
set of agreements AMONG the home-
owners, rather than the dictates of a
central organization TO the homeowners.

Rather than SHHA doing inspec-
tions to look for violations, SHHA is now

James Nachbar, '92 - 93, Committee Chair

acting to assist those homeowners who
have complaints.

Since January 1993, the Covenant
Support Committee has been acting only
when it has received a signed complaint
from a homeowner. Following verifica-
tion of the violation, SHHA sends aletter
to the homeowner who appears to be in
viclation; this letter includes the name of
the complainant. If the violation contin-
ucs, the Covenant Support Committee
takes action according to the Covenant
Enforcement Procedures approved by
the SHHA Board in January 1991. By

acting as a mediator among neighbors,
SHHA Covenant Support can avoid the
“big brother” image while facilitating the
preservation of our unique neighborhood.

In the first five months of using this
system, community response has gener-
ally been positive. However, one
horacowner expressed concern that this
may hurt enforcement of even clear vio-
lations, because homeowners may be re-
luctant to put their names on a complaint.
SHHA will continue to monitor this situ-
ation and make changes as appropriate.
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Bus.: (505) 283-9300
STATE FARM Res.: (505) 275-2636

INSURANCE COMPANIES
HOME OFFICES: BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS

8 STATE FARM |

B insumANCE

JOHN N. GABALDON
Agent
12700 San Rafael, NE

North of Academy on Tramway
Albuquerqus, New Mexico 87122

;5Emmudﬂgh%§&$ME

Wismber Mew York Stock o, inc. and

Sandia Heights Resident

9200 HONTGOMERY BLVD. NE
ALBUQUERQUE, NM §7i11

Bus. (505) 2598654

GRACE LUTHERAN CHURCH

"vou will find me. when you seek me with
your whole heart.” (Jer. 29:13)

Sunday Worship: Sunday School:
9:30 10:45
(Nursery Available)

On Eubank
Just South of Paseo del Norte
(823-9100)

FRANCINE COGEN
ASSOCIATE BROKER

HOME: (505) 298-8990

CREDIT ....

Have you been turned down for a loan,
mortgage or credit card in the last 12
meonths? Cail Bob Chenhali at:

CIDRE of New Mexico
293-3399

The first consultation is free
and we can help

(505) 296-3188
(505) 296-5552

' 7
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Joe Santangelo

257 Juan Tabo, N.E. License No. 10020
Albuquerque, New Mexico 87123 VISA and MasterCharge accepted

John & Evy Woods Fine Arts Prints:
< Robert Bateman
« Charles Fracé

» Steve Hanks

Zﬁ and others
Pictiire It Framed
> (505) 298-6697

Fine Custorm Framing and Art
ELDORADO SQUARE #9 » 11200 MONTGOMERY NE « ALBUQUERQUE, NM

‘SPEC

Housecleaning

For Free Estimate
Call: '

{508) 252-685D
Alh., Mew Mexico

Karen Morden
BoxAnne McMeckin
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No waiting. Prompt response guaranteed.
No surprises

No mystery. Weekly written reports until
sold and closed.

No wonder Dick Dabney had so many
satisfied sellers & buyers in 1992*

| COLDWELL BANKER
| THE REAL ESTATE CENTER
| Company Top Producer,

| Ranked top 2% of

| COLDWELL BANKER

| Sales Associates Referonces
| Internationally. available

upon request.

When you want YOUR home sold...
Call

821-8700 281-9050 800-866-8700

This is not an attempt to solicit another broker’s listing.
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THE MORGAN PINE
AND FITTINGS COMPANY

Elegant antique pine reproductions
hand crafted in England
Distinctive accessories from around the world

5200 EUBANK BOULEVARD NE, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87111
' AT THE PROMENADE (SPAIN & EUBANK)

293-2900
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Non—Commercial Advertising

Ads in this section are published free and are accepted only from members of the Sandia Heights Homeowners Association. Non-commercial ads
are limited to Services (babysitting, house/pet sitting, yard care); For Sale (secondhand household items); Lost/Found; and Wanted. Ads in other
categories are accepted at the discretion of the newsletter staff. Service ads will run throughout the calendar year unless cancelled by the advertiser.
All other ads must be renewed each issue. Call §99-8611 1o renew your ad.

For Sale

1980 BMW. 320, 2-door automatic. Original
owner - 146,000+ miles $3,800. Call 291-8910.

ARM TABLE SAW. DeWalt 7730 10-inch radial.
six blades. Used little. Call 294-5749.

GOING OUT OF TOWN and need a house sitter?
Someone to pull your weeds? Mow your lawn?
Take care of your dogs? Call Richard Truesdell,
age 15, at 293-5451 (reliable and caring).

BRIDE TO BE? New parent? New citizen? Just
moved? Having a 25th or 50th wedding
anniversary? Welcome Wagon has a basket full
of useful gifts for you. Call Karrie at 275-3366.

HEY PET LOVERS. Need someone to help with
your pet? Just call Keeley Sigel at 293-3866.

ELECTRIC WATER HEATER, 1-year old, ex-
cellent cond. 65 gal,, §90. Call 294-2625.

Services

ANDREWS VACATION SERVICE. Andrew
will care for pets, plants, houses, etc. so you can
enjoy your holiday. Reliable teenager will work
in Sandia Heights South. Piease call Andrew
Harper 294-2814.

ANY BOATER wishing a U.S. Coast Guard
Auxiliary Safety inspection of their boat can calt
Bill Stabler, 298-8525.

BABY SITTER for children, pets, or plants.
Experienced, responsible 14 yr. old with refer-
ences. Please call Elisabeth (Izzy) Brown at 299-
5560.

BABY SITTER. Experienced fifteen year oid
who loves children. Call Laura Christopher at
293-7232.

BEFORE/AFTER SCHOOL CHILD CARE for
your Georgia O'Keeffe child(ren) in my home.
Call 298-7420.

HOUSEAND PET SITTER. Responsible 13-year
old will take care of your house and/or pets while
you are on vacation. Will water plants. mow Jawn.
feed and walk pets. Just call 292-3666 and ask for
Jesse.

HOUSE SITTER. Responsible UNM student will
take care of your home, pets, plants, etc. Sandia
Heightshouse sittingreferences available. Christel
Foster 296-4567.

HOUSE SITTING. College student, resident of
Sandia Heights. Reliable. references. Calt Ann
Plasecki at 296-1342.

PET AND CHILD LOVER will take care of your
petsand kids. 1willwalkand wash or feed and water
your furry, feathered. and finned friends. Or baby
sit. T have lots of experience in both and have taken
the Red Cross baby sitting course. Call Jennifer
AtKins (age 147 at 292-0621.

2777 TERRIFIC TEENAGER. Awailable for
babysitting. Call Naomi Havien (age 17) at 293-
9253.

Wanted

CARINGAND EXPERIENCEDBABYSITIER.
Tam responsible and caring and have references.
Took Red Cross baby sitiing course. Call
Meredith Goodman (age 15) at 294-8222

EXPERIENCED AND RELIABLE BABY SIT.-
TER and house sitter when you are out of town.
1 do plants, animals, walk dogs, and other jobs,
and I'm experienced with babies. Call Karen
Truesdell (age 17) at 293-5451.

EXPERIENCED BABY SITTER. Enjoys in-
fants and young children. If you're looking for
a fun baby sitter that your children will ask for
again and again, call Shanna McGee (age 15) at
299-0601. Can drive occasionally. References
available.

EXPERIENCED RABY SITTER &
HOUSESITTER. [ have references and can
drive. Call Tamara Eyer, age 19, at 298-4288.

EXPERT HOT TUB AND SWIMMING POCL
MAINTENANCE. Call Ben Wright (age 16) at
298-3361. Quality work based on 5 years of
noteworthy experience. Babysitting. house care,
pet care and yard work also available. Referenc-
es provided upon request.

AUDUBON ADVENTURES. This is an active
interdisciplinary environmental education
supplement for grades 3-6. For only 830 a year this
program can be available for a child's classroom
from the National Auduban Society. Call 259-1768
for more informarion.

BRIDGE PLAYERS. Persons interestedin ladies’
daytime bridge or couples’ evening bridge. There
are new groups forming eachweek. If you would
like to play in aty group or join a new group, call
Sara Warford at 2934367 or June Prince at 275-
9824.

FULL-TIME BABYSITTER. 8:30-5:30 pm. Your
house if you live in the O'Keeffe school district
or my home. Children ages 2.5, & 8. Starting in
late June. Call Kathy 298-4047 after 7:00 pm or
leave a message.

LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS of
Albuquerque/Bernalillo County NE Heights
Unit meets 2nd Wednesday at 9:15 am at
Montebello, 10500 Academy NE. One more unit
will be held on May 12th before summer break.
Clara Levy at 299-2715. unit membership
chairman submitted by Charlotte Zerof 275-
7547.

PIANQ. Used, upright. spinet. console. For
youngsters wanting to start. Cali Art Jarvis at
275-7122.

VOLUNTEER ADULT READERS desperately
needed to read the Albuquerque Journal two
hours per week in the A M. for Newsline for the
Bilind. For information call Susan Moss at 841-
8862. -

VOLUNTEER FOR YOUR COMMUNITY!
Wanted women 21-44. Call the Junior League of
Albuquerque 247-1800 ASAP. New to the area
or want to get involved? Call the JLA.

WANTED TO BUY: Nice used swing set,
preferably metal. Call 294-2010

plants in the landscape.

Judith Phillips, native plant specialist, opened her farm at
Bernardo Beach near Belen, for a club potluck picnic onjuly 25.

Sandia Heights Wildflower Club
On the June 5 garden rour, members of the Wildflower Club opened
gardens on Bighorn Circle, Black Bear Road, Eagle Ridge Trail, Honeysuckle
Drive, Juniper Hill Road, Live Oak Court, and Wolfberry to their neighbors.
They demonsirated a wide variety of possibilities using or blending native

Next meeting will be a potluck on September 15, at 6 p.m., at the Ryans,
550 Black Bear Road. Dues (35 per family) are now payable to Mary Ann
Syroid, treasurer, 11108 Bobeat Place NE, 299-8236. Meetings are held every
other month. Members arc notified in advance. If you have questions, contact
Maxine Jackson, President, at 294-3063.







